Wilmington City Council, 1/9/18, Meeting Notes
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:30 pm by Mayor Saffo.  Following an invocation by Father John Emanuelson, St. Nicholas Greek Orthodox Church, and the pledge of allegiance by local Boy Scouts, Mayor Saffo named January 2018 as Cervical Cancer Awareness Month and the week of January 8-15 as Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Celebration Week.  In addition, the council approved appointing John Joye as City Attorney and A. Penelope Spicer–Sidbury as City Clerk.  Ms. Spicer-Sidbury and Ms. Debra Cuevas, Assistant City Clerk, were administered the oath of office.

In the Public Information section, a resident complained of harassment by law enforcement; another resident reported on a proposal to purchase land at Echo Farm for a 14.2 acre park that includes existing facilities (pool, tennis courts, and a clubhouse) at a cost of 1.7 million; a resident spoke about opposing offshore drilling and recommended that the city participate in the Chicago Climate Charter; a resident who is on the Carolina Place/Ardmore Safety Committee requested that the city install a “hawk beacon” (red light) at the pedestrian crosswalk at 21st Street and Market, saying that several residents had narrowly escaped injury while using this crosswalk to get across Market, and that Safety Committee members would be attending future City Council meetings to emphasize their neighborhood’s concerns. 


Presentations on rail and port issues and airport services were discussed.  Brian Speight, from Mott MacDonald Consulting Firm, presented the results of research to review rail accessibility and on-port rail activities, to analyze anticipated port growth to 2025, to determine how to minimize impacts of increased cargo volume at the port, and to identify infrastructure improvement needs. Mr. Speight emphasized that this research is not a proposal; it is just a “demand model,” so various agencies can understand and then plan how to accommodate probable increased cargo volume.  The research indicates that cargo increases until about 2021 could be handled by increasing the number of train round-trips to/from the port and the Davis Container Yard (5 RTs a week now) and increasing the length of trains (currently 3,000 feet long).  After 2021, however, the probable increased demand would require track improvements, straightened curves, and strengthened rail bridges.  These improvements would allow for increased RTs from the port to the container yard, as well as much longer individual trains (6,000 to 10,000 feet long), all of which would lead to increasing the maximum speed of the trains from 10 mph to 20 mph.  Six possible future projects that could take care of these improvements were identified, costing about $30 million. Council members asked questions about the impact of longer trains and more train RTs on traffic at many railroad crossings in town. 

The ILM airport presentation focused on a federal DOT project to increase non-stop flights from ILM that required community participation in funding airport improvements.  The project received $207,000 in funding pledges, and the council approved $50,000 for this project later in the meeting.  The additional flights will be regularly scheduled non-stops to Chicago on United Airlines, starting in April, plus two non-stops to Washington/Dulles by United.  A total of eight new non-stop flights by United or American will be scheduled at ILM this year.


A couple of items in the Public Hearing part of the meeting had lively discussions: a proposal was approved for a zoning variation to build a Dollar General store at the corner of Dawson and 5th Avenue; a proposal was approved to allow a three-story office building next to Fulton Station, near the corner of 17th Street and College Road.  
A proposal for a zoning variation to build a large residential complex on Kerr Avenue had the most discussion, and this proposal was continued until the first Council meeting in March, with the public hearing still open then.  Concerns of council members and city staff focused on the high density of the student-oriented project (450 beds and  436 parking spaces) and its effect on adjacent neighborhoods of single family homes.  Two buildings are proposed: a four-story building facing Kerr and a three-story building facing Jacksonville Street.  Developers believe this project and completion of the Kerr Avenue construction work will boost retail activities and other developments on Kerr  between Market and Randall.  Community residents, council members, and city staff noted their concerns about the effect of the three-story building at the back of the lot on neighborhoods across the street, as well as increased traffic from the whole project on nearby streets.  Developers were instructed to work with city staff to identify options for the project to transition better to the adjacent neighborhoods.
Six new ordinances were passed, including one to extend the Daytime Residential Parking Program to the 100 block of Nun Street.  A resolution concerning the Market Street Median and Access Project was delayed until the first Council Meeting in February.

The Council approved a resolution offered by Mayor-Pro-Tem Margaret Haynes  to appoint Laura Pagent as the Railway Realignment Coordinator and representative of Wilmington on the Railway Realignment Project.  This project is related to the Mayor’s Task Force on Rail Realignment, which determined that it is feasible to move the rail line that bisects the city to the other side of the river.  One result of this move might make possible the development of public streetcars on the existing rail line rights of way.
The meeting adjourned at 10 pm.  Minutes submitted by Lynn Whitmore.
